



VICE CHAIRWOMAN Marie Ganim, Ph.D.

TREASURER
Donald St. Peter

ASSISTANT TREASURER
John D. Cregan

SECRETARY
Charlotte Diffendale



## BOARD

William J. Allen Kamilah A'Vant Mary Cram Rosa E. De Castillo Michael DiSandro Ana Echevarria De Saquic Maureen Gurghigian Eva C. Hulse-Avila Leonard L. Lopes, Esq. Kyle O. Mason Kimberly I. McCarthy, Esq. Benjamin J. Mellino Carmen A. Mirabal Eduardo E. Naya Martha Newcomb, Esq. Bahjat Y. Shariff

PRESIDENT AND
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER
David Caprio

## CONTACT

153 Summer Street Providence, RI 02903

401.276.4300.p 401.331.3285.f 401.729.5899.tdd

childrensfriendri.org



Chairwoman Tanzi
Human Service Subcommittee
House Finance Committee
RI State House
82 Smith Street
Providence, RI 02903

Re: Testimony regarding the Governor's FY2025 Budget vis a vis DOH

Dear Chair Tanzi and members of the committee,

Our testimony today concerns the Governor's FY2025 proposed budget related to the Department of Health. We were disappointed that the Governor's budget did not recommend keeping the current (temporary) rate for the home visiting programs run by the Department, but instead recommends that the rates return to the original pre-pandemic rates in July and then have an adjustment in October equal to 1/3 of the OHIC rate review amount. We strongly encourage you to maintain the current First Connections home visiting program rate in your final budget. This is proposed in Rep Giraldo's bill H7899.

For 190 years, we at Children's Friend have worked to advance the well-being and healthy development of the youngest and most vulnerable children in Rhode Island. Today, alongside our permanency, nutrition services, child care, Head Start and Pre-k programs, we are one of four Rhode Island agencies that run a First Connections program. We also run other home visiting programs including Nurse Family Partnership and Healthy Families America.

The First Connections program, administered by the Department of Health, is Rhode Island's emergency response and triage team for families with young children, as well as the federally required child find entity for Early Intervention services. The program provides free, voluntary home visiting services for approximately 3,000 families a year and costs the state only \$1 million a year.

First Connections casts the widest net of any program for our youngest children at most risk. According to data presented at last month's Children's Cabinet, one in four (25%) of children under age two (2) are enrolled in First Connections, more than any other program, except Medicaid.

First Connections is funded through Medicaid and the Department of Health and has not had a permanent rate increase in 23 years. For the last two years, the State has used ARPA funds to provide a temporary rate increase which



## Making a difference... one child at a time.

allowed us providers to continue to provide the services to families this year. However, Governor McKee's FY25 Budget proposal to implement only a third of the rate review amount recommended by the Office of Health Insurance Commissioner starting on Oct 1st will mean that the reimbursement rates for this program will be cut by 70% on July 1st. None of the four non-profit agencies that administer these services can continue these vital services with such a low reimbursement.

We also want to draw your attention to the new federal requirement for the state to continue to receive Maternal Infant and Early Childhood Home Visiting (MIECHV) dollars to support other home visiting programs including Nurse Family Partnership, Healthy Families America and Parents as Teachers. In order to draw down the current federal funds for these programs, Rhode Island must invest \$241,964 in non-federal funds to access an additional \$725,893 in federal MIECHV funds. Rhode Island is one of only two states that does not currently put any state funds into evidence-based family home visiting programs. That must change this year, or we'll lose significant federal funds. The state requirement will be approximately \$360,000.

All of these programs are lifesaving, safety net programs that we cannot afford to lose. We urge you to make the necessary investments to keep them going.

Thank you for your time and review of this testimony, and for your continued efforts to support the children who are the future of our State. If you have further questions or need any additional information, please contact me at <a href="mailto:dcaprio@cfsri.org">dcaprio@cfsri.org</a>.

Sincerely,

David Caprio

President and CEO